
indications that this mosquito is becoming tolerant or resistant to 
the insecticide. Efforts are being made to encourage the people to 
restock their wells with larvivorous fish for Aedes control. 

In NEPAL, a WHO consultant reviewed the entomological activities in 
the malaria programme and advised on the requirements of field opera- 
tions and research. Guidance was also provided on procedures for the 
investigation of vectors related to Japanese encephalitis outbreaks 
in the Terai. A national entomologist was sent to Thailand on a WHO 
fellowship to study mosquito cytotaxonomy. 

In SRI LANKA, UNDP assistance to Phase I1 of the vector control 
projecr continued throughout the year, and a tripartite review meet- 
ing was held in November 1980. Most of the activities of the project 
are progressing as planned, monitored by a WHO epidemiologist. A WHO 
consultant visited the project in July 1980 and made recommendations 
concerning long-term control measures against Culex quinquefasciatus 
in Colombo and the endemic belt,the surveillance and control of Aedes 
mosquitoes in Colombo, and trials with slow release larviciding for 
the control of C.quinquefasciatus in the coconut husk soak pits in 
coastal areas. Trials were continued with different insecticides and 
formulations,including Dursban 10 CR, ECOPRO chips and Altosid insect 
growth regulator. The consultant made another visit in May/June 1981 
to evaluate the effect of these larvicides. 

In THAILAND, the monitoring of vector susceptibility/resistance to 
insecticides and the evaluation of vector response to the impact of 
DDT residual house spraying have been pursued systematically. During 
1980, 86 susceptibility tests were undertaken. In Phrae Province, 
where chlorinated hydrocarbon insecticides are applied extensively in 
cotton fields, results of six years of study (1975-1980) show that 
there has been no significant change in the susceptibility level of 
An.minimus to DDT. In the partial integration areas of North-east 
Thailand, where there have been increases in the number of malaria 
outbreaks, WHO assistance is being given to long-term entomological 
studies designed to identify the responsible vectorls, their seasonal 
prevalence and their breeding potential. 

The Organization has extended its recognition of the Division of 
Medical Entomology, Department of Medical Sciences, Ministry of 
Public Health, as the "WHO Collaborating Centre for Evaluation of 
Pesticide and Pesticide Application Equipment in South-East Asia" for 
three more years from September 1980. In collaboration with UNDP, the 
Division of Medical Entomology is planning a trial of monomolecular 
organic surface films as a method for non-toxic control of disease- 
carrying mosquitoes in stationary waters. 

WHOITDR is supporting studies on biological control agents of 
mosquitoes and snails carried out by different groups of scientists 
in Chulalongkorn, Mahidol and Chiang Mai Universities. 

3 .  DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL - 
NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASES 

In the context of health for all by the year 2000, attention has been 
focused on promoting national and regional self-reliance in meeting 



community-oriented service demands for the prevention and control of 
emerging health problems including those of the noncommunicable 
diseases. Technical collaboration with governments has been maintain- 
ed through sustained efforts to create national awareness of the 
needs and to develop a system for surveillance and the monitoring of 
trends in changing patterns of morbidity and mortality. Two important 
areas have been disabilities resulting from chronic degenerative 
diseases and health problems associated with ageing. The services of 
consultants were provided to assess these problems, review existing 
facilities and advise on measures for integrating training and ser- 
vices into primary health care. Health education and early detection 
facilities at the peripheral level and the strengthening of facili- 
ties for diagnosis and treatment at the intermediate and central 
levels of health care thus have received increasing emphasis. This 
approach has made it necessary (a) to train community volunteers and 
peripheral health workers to assume their responsibilities in these 
aspects and (b) to give professional staff opportunities to enhance 
their knowledge and skills in order to provide specialized medical 
care. National training activities were sponsored and overseas 
fellowships were awarded for the development of health manpower for 
work on cancer, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and chronic respi- 
ratory disorders. The suitability of imported equipment for deliver- 
ing health care in the field of noncommunicable diseases under the 
prevailing cultural,social and economic conditions received scrutiny, 
and the development of appropriate technology was promoted. In 
addition, research priorities for prevention and control were identi- 
fied and protocols developed for epidemiological and operational 
studies on the commonly seen health problems. Regional and national 
collaboration was promoted by organizing meetings of scientists and 
by ~roviding research institutions with supplies and equipment. 

3.1 Cancer - 

National programmes for the prevention and control of cancer made 
further progress in Bangladesh, Burma, DPRK, India, Indonesia, 
Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

In BANGLADESH, a consultant reviewed the morbidity and mortality 
patterns of cancer and recommended an - -  ad hoc survey in selected 
districts. He suggested that public education on the risk factors for 
oral and lung cancer should be widely disseminated through the mass 
media. The other recommendations were for considerably strengthening 
existing facilities for early detection and diagnosis, for standardi- 
zation of treatment with radiotherapy and chemotherapy and for the 
improvement of training in oncology, including epidemiology, in 
undergraduate and post-graduate education. He considered that a 
referral system for ontological services and improvement of the 
cancer centre at Dacca Medical College would considerably enhance the 
quality of health care for cancer patients. 

In BURMA, the cancer registration system at Rangoon General Hospital 
is functioning well. Similar hospital-based cancer registries are 
being established in Mandalay and Taunggyi. The country health 
programming exercise identified cancer as a priority problem, and a 
project for technical collaboration in community-oriented prevention 



and control activities was included in the programme proposals for 
the next biennium. Increasing attention will be paid to continuing 
professional education through assigning consultants, awarding 
fellowships, and strengthening treatment facilities. 

A team of WHO staff members from the ~egional office and Headquarters 
visited DPRK in July 1980, reviewed the progress and prepared a plan 
of action for continued technical collaboration in cancer prevention 
and control. Establishment of cancer registration, the strengthening 
of preventive measures through public education, organization of 
facilities for early detection and diagnosis, and standardization of 
treatment continued to receive emphasis. The new cancer institute 
under construction is expected to be completed soon. Ontological 
units have been established in all provincial hospitals with the 
necessary facilities for early detection and diagnosis. A team of 
three consultants is to be assigned later in 1981 to assist in deve- 
loping services for treatment and cancer immunology. The training of 
ontological specialists and the improvement of research in cancer 
were supported through the provision of supplies and equipment. 

In INDIA, cancer control activities were increased through the estab- 
lishment of more regional centres in six States. The Arignar Anna 
Nemorial Cancer Hospital at Kancheepuram, Tamil Nadu, was inaugurated 
in March 1981, to function as the State's apex referral centre and 
undertake training and research in addition to providing treatment 
for complicated cases. Under bilateral assistance from the United 
Kingdom, a linear accelerator with facilities for training, repair 
and maintenance services was installed at the Gujarat Cancer and 
Research Institute, Ahmedabad. Documentation on cancer and health 
education, including a set of nine films produced by the American 
Cancer Society, were made available to selected regional cancer 
centres. Exfoliative cytological services for the early detection of 
cervical cancer were strengthened in a number of States as an integral 
part of the family welfare programme. 

A WHO consultant assigned to INDONESIA visited institutions providing 
diagnostic and treatment facilities for cancer patients in Yogyakarta, 
Semarang and Jakarta, reviewed the progress of control activities and 
assessed the magnitude and pattern of the problem, on the basis of 
available data. He also discussed strategies for a national cancer 
prevention and control programme. In accordance with his advice, 
efforts are being made for the appointment of a Cancer Coordinating 
Committee and a National Cancer Advisory Board, the establishment of 
a system of centralized medical records and hospital-based cancer 
registry, and the development of a national cancer centre. 

In MONGOLIA, the national cancer control programme has been progres- 
sing well. As part of this programme, the construction of the cancer 
hospital at Ulan Bator is nearing completion. The first round of 
screening for cervical cancer was carried out in all the aimaks. 

Since the establishment of the ~ational Advisory and Coordinating 
Board for the Control of Cancer in SRI LANKA, there has been 
considerable progress in implementing the national strategy and plan 
for cancer control. Specific priority areas, including further 



development of the information systems, increasing the capabilities 
for early detection, diagnosis and treatment, the improvement of the 
cancer registry and expansion of facilities at the Government Cancer 
Institute at Maharagama, were identified. The National Board has 
appointed sub-committees to prepare plans of action for each of the 
priority areas. A special cell has been set up in the Ministry of 
Health to carry out the activities; the national cancer control and 
prevention programme is now headed by a director. A WHO consultant 
visited Sri Lanka during August-September 1980 and assisted in the 
conduct of a workshop on a "Standardized Approach to Cancer Treat- 
ment". He also prepared guidelines for diagnosis, classification and 
treatment. Another consultant conducted a training course in 1980 for 
peripheral health workers in the early detection of precancerous and 
cancerous lesions of the oral cavity. A training manual was prepared 
in the local language and field-tested for use by these health 
workers. WHO also provided grants to the National Board for develop- 
ing research activities and awarded fellowships. 

In THAILAND, the training and research activities at the National 
Cancer Institute progressed satisfactorily. A WHO consultant assisted 
the Institute in matters relating to the planning of cancer treatment 
with radiotherapy, and reviewed the morbidity patterns of the disease 
by visiting a number of treatment centres in the country. On the 
basis of his findings, the Government is now taking steps to extend 
the radiotherapy services outside Bangkok and to establish cancer 
clinics based on multiple treatment modalities. 

3.2 Cardiovascular Diseases 

Prevention of cardiovascular diseases continued to receive consider- 
able attention from government agencies, professional groups and 
voluntary organizations. ~ational planning for the prevention and 
control of cardiovascular diseases has been promoted and the import- 
ance of education, positive life styles and behaviour received 
emphasis in the context of prevention as an integral part of primary 
health care. 

In BANGLADESH, the Institute of Cardiovascular Diseases started 
functioning early in 1981. The Institute is well equipped, through 
Japanese assistance, and is adequately manned by personnel trained by 
means of bilateral support. It will play a vital role in educating 
the public about the preventive aspects of cardiovascular diseases 
and will undertake training, services and research. The Institute 
conducted a survey around Dacca to determine the magnitude of health 
problems due to hypertension, rheumatic heart disease and ischaemic 
heart diseases. With WHO support, a national workshop on the preven- 
tion and management of cardiovascular diseases, in which 56 doctors 
participated, was conducted. A WHO consultant assisted in developing 
a national plan for prevention and control, with special reference to 
hypertension and ischaemic heart diseases and for the training of 
health and allied personnel in this field. 

A programme for the prevention and control of cardiovascular diseases 
in BURMA was formulated as part of the WHO-supported country health 
programming early in 1981 and was supported by WHO. The Cardiology 



Unit of Rangoon General Hospital continued to make efforts to expand 
and extend its activities to the community level. With the recogni- 
tion of cardiovascular diseases as a growing problem because of the 
increase in morbidity and mortality, the Government has drawn up a 
plan for early diagnosis and treatment as well as for educating the 
people in prevention. 

A team of WHO consultants visited DPRK in July 1980 and assisted in 
assessing progress in the implementation of the plan of action for 
the early diagnosis and treatment of cardiovascular diseases which 
had been formulated previously. The results of this assessment led to 
the reformulation of programme proposals, based on which the budget 
estimates for WHO collaboration during 1982-83 were drawn up. 

Based on another survey, a school health programme was formulated for 
the prevention and control of rheumatic heart disease. Similarly, a 
community-oriented programme for the prevention and control of 
hypertension is under consideration. WHO technical support provided 
during the period also included fellowships, supplies and equipment, 
and consultant services in the use of the ultrasonic diagnostic 
technique in cardiovascular diseases. 

In INDIA, activities for the prevention and control of cardiovascular 
diseases continued to develop in various institutions. 

A WHO consultant visited selected institutes in the country to assess 
the existing facilities and advise on the development of community- 
oriented services for the prevention and control of hypertension. 
Following his visits, a meeting of a task force was organized by the 
Indian Council of Medical Research, to identify priority areas for 
research on this condition and to formulate a plan of action for 
community-oriented prevention and control. 

Two consultants are being assigned to advise and assist in developing 
national and State-level plans for the prevention and control of 
ischaemic and rheumatic heart disease. 

The Indian Council of Medical Research has also developed a plan of 
action for the prevention and control of rheumatic heart disease 
amongst school children. 

The Sree Chitra ~hirunal Institute for Medical Sciences and 
Technology, Trivandrum, is now specially geared to the promotion of 
indigenous technology for medical applications which will facilitate 
national cardiovascular disease control activities. The Institute is 
in the process of being designated as a WHO Collaborating Centre. 

A WHO consultant visited MONGOLIA in September-October 1980 and 
assisted in assessing existing facilities for the study of strepto- 
coccal microbiology, in conducting a pilot study on streptococcal 
carriers amongst school-children, and in preparing a medium-term 
programme for the prevention and control of rheumatic fever and 
rheumatic heart diseases. 

The service facilities at the cardiac unit in Colombo, SRI LAW, 
were expanded through the addition of paediatric cardiology and 



cardiac surgery. Paining activities for health and allied personnel 
are progressing satisfactorily. The Department of Health collaborates 
with the Faculty of Medicine, University of Colombo, in implementing 
the programme of prevention of cardiovascular diseases through the 
community approach. WHO assistance in epidemiological studies aimed 
at preventing and controlling these diseases at the community level 
has continued. 

In THAILAND, WHO provided support for the collection and analysis of 
epidemiological data relating to cardiovascular diseases. A consul- 
tant assisted in developing a plan for the prevention and control of 
rheumatic fever and rheumatic heart disease, and a national advisory 
committee has further elaborated this plan for implementation in the 
field. 

3.3 Prevention of Blindness 

Formulation of national policies and strategies, preparation of plans 
of action, surveys of the magnitude of the problem, mobilization of 
national and international assistance for the implementation of 
activities aimed at prevention and the restoration of sight to the 
blind, training of health and auxiliary personnel, promotion of 
appropriate technology for self-reliance in low-vision aids, and 
evaluation of ongoing activities were the main components of the 
programme for the prevention and control of blindness in the Region. 

The Third Meeting of the WHO Programme Advisory Group on the Preven- 
tion of Blindness was held in the Regional Office in February 1981. 
Following a review of regional and inter-regional activities and 
those of WHO Collaborating Centres, the Advisory Group defined the 
research priorities in eye health problems and developed alternative 
approaches for the mobilization of resources. The enthusiasm created 
by this meeting led to two major actions: first, the inauguration of 
the Asian Foundation for the Blind in Hong Kong with the main objec- 
tive of bringing welfare and relief to the preventable, curable and 
incurable blind in the countries of the South-East Asia and Western 
Pacific Regions; second, the establishment in 1981 of the post of 
Medical Officer in the SEA Regional Office, with collaborative 
assistance from the Royal Commonwealth Society for the Blind, for the 
management of the prevention of blindness programme. 

An inter-country Seminar on Cataract Relief Services was organized at 
the National Institute of Nutrition in Hyderabad, India, during 
September-October 1980. There were eighteen participants, from 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia,Maldives, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand, 
and representatives of voluntary organizations and non-governmental 
agencies. The Seminar reviewed current activities and formulated 
specific strategies for dealing with the large number of cataract 
patients. A consultant visited Bangladesh, Burma, India and Sri Lanka 
to review the national programmes, to identify institutions with 
potential for development as regional training and demonstration 
centres for the prevention and control of major eye diseases (includ- 
ing rehabilitation) and to prepare a background paper for developing 
a regional programme on the prevention and control of blindness, 
which UNDP will also support. 



(Above): As a result of various preventive 
and curative programmes, over a million 

people have had their eyesight restored 
and thousands more have been saved 

from blindness or visual impairment 
during the past five years in the South-East 

Asia Region. 

GIVING SIGHTTO THE BLIND 

Regular eye examinations in schools promote 
better vision. early detection of eye diseases 

and prevention of blindness. 



Committee for South-East Asia was held in  
Male, Maldives-the first international 
meeting to be held in  that country. The 
President of the Republic of Maldives, His 
Excellency Mr  Maumoon Abdul Gayoom 
(centre), inaugurated the meeting. Others in  
the picture are (from I t o r ) :  the Honourable 
Mr  Fathullah Jameel, Minister of External 
Affairs, the Honourable Mr  
Mohamed Musthafa Hussain. Minister of  
Health, Dr Halfdan Mahler. 
Director-General. WHO. and Dr V.T.H. 
Gunaratne. the then Regional Director. 

A delegation from the Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea, led by  the Honourable 
Dr Kim Yong Ik. Vice-Minister o f  Public 
Health (centre). visited the Regional Office. 
The deletlation is seen here w i th  Dr U KO KO. 
the Regional Director (third from right). The 
delegation visited health institutions in India t o  
observe practices in  mental health. traditional 
medicine and manufacture of pharmaceuticals 
and drugs. and discussed matters relating t o  
collaboration in  research and training. 

RACMR 
The 7th session of the SEA Regional Advisory Committee on Medical Research (RACMR), which met in  SEAR0 in  Apri l  1981. 
underscored research needs for achievement of the HFA goals. I t  was inaugurated by  Dr U KO KO and chaired by Professor 
A.A. Loedin (right). Professor S. Bergstrom. Chairman of the Global ACMR (second from left), also attended. 



In BANGLADESH, health personnel working at different levels received 
training in eye health. A consultant visited health institutions, 
reviewed developments with the national workers and improved upon the 
national plan for the prevention and control of blindness. Measures 
for integrating eye health services in primary health care,establish- 
ing referral services,expanding eye-camp activities and manufacturing 
low-vision aids are receiving priority attention by the Government. A 
second consultant collaborated in the development of curricula for 
the training of medical assistants in public health ophthalmology and 
participated in the training courses. Fellowships were awarded for 
training in public health ophthalmology. Activities for the preven- 
tion of xerophthalmia, with support from UNICEF, and rural eye camps, 
assisted by the Royal Cornonwealth Society for the Blind, made 
satisfactory progress. 

In BURMA, a strategy was developed for providing eye health services 
in remote rural areas for the operative treatment of entropion and 
cataract, and action taken for the mobilization of extrabudgetary 
resources and the supply of vehicles and equipment. Audio-visual 
material for training in ophthalmology and health education was 
provided. A WHO consultant visited the country to assess the progress 
and to discuss the future development of this programme with the 
national authorities. 

The Government of INDIA initiated a series of administrative proce- 
dures for the decentralization and speedy implementation of the 
national plan for the prevention of blindness. Forty-five mobile 
ophthalmic units are in operation. Coordinators were appointed to 
assist the programme and monitor its development in the States. 
Training curricula for ophthalmic assistants were formulated and 
institutions identified for conducting the courses. Assistance to 
voluntary organizations was increased to enable them to conduct more 
eye camps in rural areas. The ~ndian Council of Medical Research 
organized a meeting to review the activities and plan research in 
ophthalmic sciences. A WHO consultant assisted in the preparation of 
a research protocol. Bilateral assistance for the programme was 
received from DANIDA, and several voluntary agencies working in this 
field received support from non-governmental organizations from 
outside the Region, i.e., the Royal Commonwealth Society for the 
Blind, Christoffel Blindenmission, Operation Eyesight Universal and 
others. The Royal Commonwealth Society for the Blind formulated a 
country-wide project for the prevention of blindness due to mal- 
nutrition and has started to train workers at Madurai. "Operation 
Cataract" in Medak District, Andhra Pradesh,continued its activities. 
A research project in collaboration with the National Eye Institute, 
Bethesda, Maryland USA, is in the early phases of development at the 
National Institute of Nutrition, Hyderabad. Integration of eye 
services into the school health programme is also receiving attention. 

In INDONESIA, the programme for the prevention of xerophthalmia 
continued to make satisfactory progress. vehicles were supplied with 
resources made available from the Japan Shipbuilding Industry Founda- 
tion for mobile ophthalmic units, and comunity-oriented eye health 
services are being organized in rural areas. A WHO consultant worked 
with national personnel in streamlining the national plan of action 
for the control of blindness. 



Supplies and equipment were made available to MALDIVES, where a 
strategy is being formulated to restore sight to the curable blind 
and prevent blindness due to malnutrition and eye infections amongst 
children scattered over the many islands in the country. A consultant 
advised on improving the ophthalmological services at Male Hospital 
and operated on a number of patients for cataract and other eye 
ailments. 

In NEPAL, a well-planned national programme for the prevention of 
blindness was started early this year, with assistance from the 
Netherlands and WHO as the executing agency. A detailed survey had 
been carried out in 105 communities, and the data are being analysed, 
the first phase of the plan of action thus being completed. Extra- 
budgetary resources for this activity were also made available from 
non-governmental agencies from the USA and Sweden, as well as from 
the Swiss Red Cross. Preliminary analysis of the data indicates that 
trachoma is common in mountainous areas owing to the insanitary 
environment,whereas cataract is much more common in the Terai region. 
Based on further analysis of the data, a suitable strategy will be 
developed for implementing subsequent activities under the programme. 
Some 48 district medical officers will receive training in secondary 
eye care, and nearly 1500 community health personnel in the treatment 
of minor eye conditions, in first-aid and in the referral of ophthal- 
mic cases to eye departments. The construction of the new building 
for the Nepal Eye Hospital made progress, through resources made 
available from Operation Eyesight Universal. An ophthalmic unit is 
being established in Pokhara in a phased manner, in collaboration 
with the Institute of Ophthalmology, Munich. The problem of iritis 
and secondary cataract due to leprosy is being investigated. 

The mobile ophthalmic unit supplied to the Colombo Eye Hospital, SRI 
LANKA,has extended its activities to remote rural areas. Negotiations 
with the Royal Commonwealth Society for the Blind and the Christoffel 
Blindenmission for the establishment of a school for ophthalmic auxi- 
liaries in Peradeniya are under way. 

In THAILAND, the expansion of community-oriented eye health services 
is progressing satisfactorily, through the training of doctors and 
nurses from the provinces at Buriram Hospital and in Bangkok. A team 
of ten doctors and five nurses visited ophthalmic centres in India, 
under the WHO fellowship programme, to observe the large-scale 
management of eye diseases, including cataract, in institutional and 
rural settings. A national plan for the prevention of blindness was 
formulated at a meeting of health professionals, and the constitution 
of a national advisory committee is under the consideration of the 
Government. The proposal to establish an institute of community 
ophthalmology with extrabudgetary assistance is also receiving 
attention. 

3.4 Immunology 

The importance of immunological factors in the pathogenesis of 
disease and of immunological techniques in diagnosis is increasingly 
being recognized. During the year under review, a WHO team of con- 
sultants evaluated the work and progress of the WHO Collaborating 



Centre for Research and Training in Immunology at the Department of 
Biochemistry, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi. In 
September 1980 an inter-country workshop on the production of immuno- 
logical reagents was held in Bangkok, in which the participants were 
trained in the production and standardization of commonly used immuno- 
logical reagents with a view to helping the country attain national 
self-reliance. A consultant visited Indonesia to collaborate in 
setting up immunological methods in public health laboratories. 

4. HEALTH LABORATORY SERVICES 

4.1 Organization of Laboratory Services 

WHO has been collaborating with the countries in the Region in 
developing their health laboratory infrastructures, improving the 
technical standard of laboratory services and training national staff 
in health laboratory technologies and management. The Organization 
assisted in the development of peripheral laboratories and inter- 
mediate-level laboratories in support of primary health care. Referral 
laboratories were strengthened in the fields of microbiology,virology 
and immunology so as to be able to undertake disease surveillance and 
support diagnosis. WHO has also helped to develop quality control in 
clinical chemistry, microbiology and haematology. Since the rapid 
diagnosis of viral diseases for carrying out preventive measures and 
promoting better treatment is being increasingly recognized as a 
health priority, WHO organized an inter-country workshop on this 
subject in Pune (India) in November 1980. Also, a workshop on anti- 
biotic sensitivity testing was held in New Delhi in MarchJApril 1981, 
designed to provide bench-level training to national workers to set 
up standard techniques in antibiotic sensitivity testing and anti- 
biotic assays. Here, training was given in advanced techniques in 
bacteriology,viro?ogy and laboratory management, including techniques 
for respiratory viruses, and following the workshop, the participants 
were supplied with adequate amounts of reagents for standardization 
of the techniques to enable them to carry on the tests in their 
respective countries. 

In BANGLADESH,the Institute of Public Health was assisted in organiz- 
ing training for laboratory personnel from peripheral and inter- 
mediate laboratories,particularly the training of unipurpose personnel 
to convert them into multipurpose laboratory workers. A WHO con- 
sultant was assigned to evaluate the public health laboratory 
programme. The Government has prepared a project for strengthening 
laboratory services at intermediate and peripheral levels. Another 
consultant collaborated with the National Institute of Preventive and 
Social Medicine in strengthening laboratory facilities for occupa- 
tional health and industrial hygiene. 

In BURMA, laboratories at the township level were strengthened, and, 
at the National Health Laboratory, Rangoon, training programmes were 
organized for laboratory personne1,which included training in quality 
control techniques and advanced techniques in microbiology. A con- 
sultant was assigned to develop a programme for monitoring hospital 
cross infections. WHO participated in formulating the plan for health 
laboratory services as part of country health programing for 1982- 
1986. 


